MINUTES

LOUISIANA RICE RESEARCH BOARD

Crowley, Louisiana

June 30, 2011
MEMBERS

Richard Fontenot, Linda Zaunbrecher, Clarence Berken,
PRESENT:

Johnny Hensgens, Fred Zaunbrecher, Bobby Miller, Donald Berken, Dane Hebert, Brian Wild and Wayne Wild

MEMBERS

 

ABSENT:

Jackie Loewer, Sammy Noel and John Boudreaux
OTHERS

Kyle McCann, Frankie Gould, Mike Salassi, David Lacour, Paul Coreil,
PRESENT:

Steve Linscombe, Bruce Schultz, John Owen, John Russin, Anthony Rivera, Don Earles, Don Molino, Carrie Castille, Jason Waller, Wade Baumgartner and Judy Earles 

Vice-Chairman Clarence Berken called the meeting to order. Self introductions of members and guests fallowed.  He then commented on the excellent field day and reviewed the meeting agenda. 
ACTION
A motion was made by Dane Hebert, seconded and carried, to approve
     #1             the minutes of the previous meeting of November 16, 2010.

Don Earles then presented the May 31, 2011 financial report. As of May 31 the Board had $1,376,575 in assets and basically had one half of the contractual obligations left to pay for the contract year. 

Carrie Castille then presented the June 30, 2011 collections report from the Louisiana Department of Agriculture and Forestry.

Members then discussed the Board’s financial position. Kyle McCann indicated that since collections where higher than estimated the ending reserves would be significantly higher than projected at the budget meeting.

ACTION
A motion was made by Richard Fontenot, seconded and carried, to receive
     #2             and file the financial and assessment reports.    

Kyle McCann then informed the Board that the Legislative Auditor’s Office had decided that a full audit of the Board was no longer necessary and that a review of agreed upon procedures would be conducted by a firm selected by them.  This would lower the cost of the audit/review significantly.

 
Vice-Chairman Berken then gave an update on USA Rice Federation activities.  He reviewed the sustainability efforts as well as the new rice quality task force.  Dr. Linscombe discussed some of the various aspects of both of these issues and how the industry has always had issues with various quality traits in the past.  Some of these issues are with varieties and some are more related to industry practices.  Richard Fontenot also updated the Board on the Federation’s efforts with regards to improving and developing new crop insurance programs.

Next Fred Zaunbrecher gave an update on the preparations for the upcoming referendum.  The referendum is going to be held early next year and materials about the program are being developed.  A special video is being developed that highlights the successes of the program on its 40th anniversary.  The video cost nearly $14,000 and will be spilt evenly between the Research and the Promotion Boards.  Frankie Gould then gave an update on the Board’s annual publication and how this will also be used to inform growers during the referendum.  The Board discussed both communications pieces and wanted to make sure that enough resources were available to address any communications needs in preparing for the referendum.  They also discussed the ways this information could be presented as well as the timing.  After some discussion they agreed to amend the current contract with the LSU Agcenter and provide more funding for the communications effort.

ACTION
A motion was made by Fred Zaunbrecher, seconded and carried, that the 

    # 3

current contract with the LSU AgCenter be amended and that the funding for the project entitled, “Enhancement of Rice Research and Extension Communications” be increased by $10,000 and that the referendum committee members be authorized to determine the best timing and methods to communicate the referendum information.  The LSU Agcenter total contract be amended to a total of $1,481,830 and the project raised to $46,000.
Vice-Chairman Berken then discussed the Rice Foundation activities and indicated that Arkansas and California followed Louisiana’s lead in increasing their contribution to the Foundation.   The designation of potential future TRQ funds from the Columbia FTA were discussed.  If the FTA passes congress additional TRQ funds would be available to the rice industry.  Most in the industry would like to see these funds allocated to research.  This could mean significant additional funds to this Board some what similar to the TRQ funds received in the past.  This would be a great help in expanding the research effort.
ACTION
A motion was made by Fred Zaunbrecher, seconded and carried, that

    #4              the Board be in support of TRQ funds from the Columbia FTA being distributed for research and that this be communicated to the various nominating organizations.  
Dr. Linscombe, Southwest Regional Director, LSU AgCenter, gave an update on activities at the station, on station scientists and reviewed the field day.  He thanked the Board for their participation, guidance and financial support.

The Board then considered the format, time and date of the next meeting.  They discussed the possibility of not having a budget committee.  After some discussion they agreed to not have a budget committee and try a new meeting format.  They agreed to shorten the presentations and have a one day meeting with the Budget and project funding determined in the afternoon after the presentations.  Board members agreed that budget and project information would need to be sent to them well in advance of the meeting.

ACTION
A motion was made by Linda Zaunbrecher, seconded and carried, to have

    #5             a one day meeting format starting with presentations until noon then establish project funding levels and the budget in the afternoon.
The meeting date was set for October 26th and the project proposals and budget information would be sent out by the 12th. 
The Board then discussed intellectual property (IP) rights and how royalties are paid within the LSU system.  Dr. Russin reviewed how royalties are paid and the split out that occurs currently.  The split out is contained in the bylaws of the LSU University System.  He reviewed how the monies are being utilized.  He also reviewed the costs that they have regarding technology, research projects, administration and overhead and how these costs are not included in the project budgets that the Board funds.  The Board discussed how much they were funding of the total costs of the projects and if it was possible to receive a proportionate share of the royalties.  Royalties in this situation are considered property of the state of Louisiana.  They also discussed the current grower perceptions and criticism of the Board regarding Clearfield technology.  While royalty money is coming back to the station and to rice research many growers do not realize it.  Some felt that since the Board has a stake in the projects that develop IP items that it needed to be addressed in future contracts.  Vice-Chairman Berken indicated that the executive committee would look further into this issue.
Dr. Linscombe updated the Board on the Blackbird control program.  The federal funding of this program has ended however Wildlife Services with USDA has to be involved in the program because of the label on DRC 1339.  A smaller program could still be effective and other resources outside Wildlife Services are still available but something needs to be done so that they can participate.  The Board by consensus approved a letter that would discuss the benefits and petition the delegation for continued assistance.
ACTION
A motion was made by Linda Zaunbrecher, seconded and carried, to support

     #6            funding for Wildlife Services for the DRC 1339 Blackbird baiting program in the original territories.
The Board briefly discussed having Rice Tec varieties included in university trials. They discussed if it would help if the Board by letter would request their participation and ask them to allow the LSU AgCenter to conduct varietal testing.
ACTION
A motion was made by Brian Wild, seconded and carried, to have

     #7

a letter sent to Rice Tec from the Board asking them to allow the LSU AgCenter to conduct varietal testing.
The Board then considered the election of officers.  
ACTION
A motion was made by Linda Zaunbrecher, seconded and carried, that the 

    # 8

officers be reelected by acclamation, Jackie Loewer Chairman, Clarence Berken Vice-Chairman, and Richard Fontenot Secretary-Treasurer.

Dr. Coreil then updated the Board on the TMDL issue and EPA’s activities regarding the Mississippi river and nutrient loads.

There being no additional business, the meeting was adjourned.
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